Minutes of the Oil and Gas Technical Advisory Board Meeting

Moshannon District Office

Philipsburg, PA

November 17, 2005

A meeting of the Oil and Gas Technical Advisory Board (TAB) was held on November 17 in the Moshannon District Office in Phillipsburg, PA.  TAB members present were Chairman Robert Watson, Gary Slagel, Burt Waite and David Lind.  Ron Gilius, Dave English, Carl Morgeneier, and Jean Clegg attended from DEP.  Also attending were Craig Mayer (PG Energy), Larry Smyers (Fortuna), Lou D’Amico (IOGA) and Steve Rhoads (POGAM).  Chairman Watson called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and was followed by introductions.

Agenda Item 1 – Filling new position

Chairman Watson wished to discuss this issue first and gave us a name that he felt would be appropriate.  TAB Members thought this issue should be pursued with due diligence.  Ron Gilius explained the procedure to the Committee and Attendees on how this would proceed.  He encouraged anyone who knew of any interested parties to submit resumes for this position. 

Chairman Watson expressed a concern that on the day of Robert Holman’s funeral, his wife received the financial interest statement from the Ethics Commission to be completed by her husband.  The concern was that the notice contained strong legal language if a person failed to file the form.

On November 15, 2005, the State Ethics Commission had finally ruled that TAB Members do not have to complete financial interest statements.

Agenda Item 2 – Gas Migration Complaints

Numerous problems were discussed and an open discussion proceeded.  Carl Morgeneier gave an update on some of the gas migration problems in Mainesburg, Tioga Junction in Tioga County, and Jefferson County.  Discussion lasted for 1 hour and 15 minutes on these issues.  TAB members thought we need to follow through with drafting protocol with the Northwest Regional Office (NWRO) and the Southwest Regional Office (SWRO) on how to handle gas migration investigations, but realized there was no simple solution.  Fred Baldassare is well recognized for his expertise in the gas analysis field.

Agenda Item 3 –New Pennsylvania Natural Diversity Inventory (PNDI) search tool and policy 

Ron Gilius explained the availability of the new PNDI search tool and DEP’s new PNDI Policy.  Basically once the bugs are worked out of the system, TAB’s thoughts are favorable on this system and they feel it will be beneficial for the future.  Some agencies (esp. Fishing and Game) are experiencing backlogs due to increased workload.

A training session on the PNDI Search Tool is scheduled for Tuesday, November 22 in Clarion, PA.

Agenda Item 4 – Update on regulation and legislation revisions

Dave English noted that regulations are still being discussed internally.  The bonding proposal has not been addressed since the prior discussion with TAB.  The regions have additional ideas on revising the plugging requirements and other administrative requirements before we present the changes to TAB for consideration.  After much discussion of TAB’s participation regarding technical issues versus administrative requirements, TAB requested early involvement in the regulations so that they are technically competent.

Agenda Item 5 – Comments from the public

1.  Permit Workload and Staffing in Pittsburgh – Gary Slagel expressed a concern about the number of permits being submitted to the Southwest Regional Office (SWRO) and the ability of the office to handle the workload.  Ron Gilius explained that 2005 was going to be another record year for the number of well permits issued and that one geologist will be assigned to the SWRO and 2 Geologist to the Northwest Regional Office.  We will continue to evaluate the situation.

2.  Effect of Energy Act Policy on National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Stormwater Permits – The new federal Energy Policy Act (EPA) of 2005 excludes oil and gas exploration, production, and transmission activities from classification as construction activities.  EPA can no longer regulate oil and gas activities under the construction category, only under the oil and gas industrial category.  The effect of the EPA on Pennsylvania’s rules is being evaluated.  The Environmental Protection Agency is scheduled to propose rules in December. 
3.  Coordination between Coal and Gas Operators – Steve Rhoads explained that they have been discussing the issue of coordinating the location of oil and gas wells in the vicinity of underground coal mines with the coal industry.  He indicated they were discussing amendments to Act 214 to resolve potential conflicts on well spacing between coal, conventional natural gas, and coal bed methane/coal mine methane (CBM/CMM.)
4.  Civil Penalty Assessment – Steve Rhoads expressed a concern about the increased amount of penalty assessments for some operators and also noted a general increase across Department programs.  There were minor internal changes in the policy to conform to the Department’s new compliance reporting requirement policy.   TAB Members question why they were not consulted in development of that compliance policy.  David English explained that it was an internal directive and not part of the public participation process.  Some penalties are higher because of the increased drilling activities and multiple penalties are being included in one penalty action.  Our field staff are seeing a lot of things happen that would not occur if the drilling pace were not as intense.  The enforcement nor the penalty calculation process has changed for the oil & gas industry.  Dave English provided copies of the policies for Enforcement and Penalty Calculations.  It was explained that the revisions have been through the public participation process and are available through the web site as public information.  Burt Waite commented that it is almost impossible to find such documents through the           e-Library on the web.
5.  Larry Smyers from Fortuna – question – Mr. Smyers informed us of the new statewide spacing requirement policy in the state of New York and explained the problems they are experiencing.  He questioned whether PA intended to have a similar spacing/unitization plan to address the deep Trenton Black River wells.  It was expressed to him that we were not aware of any proposed change.

Agenda Item 6 – Adjournment

Chairman Watson asked if there was any other business.  There was none.

Chairman Watson moved the meeting be adjourned.  Gary Slagel seconded the motion.

This meeting adjourned at 12:35 p.m.

